

 MINUTES
November 3, 2009, 10:00am -12:00am
	Present
	Scott Higgins, Linda Stanford, Robert Kehrberg, Wendy Ford, Chris Pratt, Brian Railsback, Pat Brown, Ken Burbank, Perry Schoon, Dana Sally, Beth Lofquist, Kyle Carter


	Recorder
	Anne Aldrich


ANNOUNCEMENTS

	Scott
	Scott expressed appreciation of the deans and faculty support for selecting two faculty to provide the poster session for the BOT Breakfast program.   We are generating a brochure to capture each;  a poster board format is set up.



	Scott
	Scott thanked Dana for the collaborative work creating the Graduate space in the library for the graduate scholarship celebration.


	Scott
	The Faculty Scholarship celebration is February 15-19.  The reception will be on the 18th at 4:00.  This is an opportunity for faculty to showcase their research.



	Kyle
	Kyle reminded the deans that the campus will be without power for a large part of Thanksgiving – this affects Wendy’s area.  Dave Butcher will be in touch with Joe Walker.  This is a mandatory shut-off by Duke Power.  Kyle will prompt a campus wide announcement to go out.



	Linda
	The Masters of Social Work has received their initial accreditation.


	Minutes
	There is one correction to the October 20 minutes:  Under Deans’ Roundtable, Pat’s concern regarding the swim program, should read Reid Gym instead of Breeze Gym.  With this correction the minutes of October 20, 2009 stand approved.




DEANS’ ROUNDTABLE 
	Pat
	We have a real issue associated with students who stop out for a semester.  Currently in the fall Jamaican program we do not have a break long enough for faculty to go there and teach.  So if students take a course in the summer and cannot take a course in the fall they are considered to be dropped out and they are required to reapply and be reaccepted.  Everything has to be entered back into Banner.  
All distance programs are 12 months but we are operating on a 9 month mentality.  Pat is currently checking the policy of other institutions.  This is not the policy in the graduate school.  Pat will let us know what she finds at other institutions.  

Kyle will bring this up at the CAO video conference.



	Scott
	Scott stated that for graduate students this happens only if they change programs.  We have a terrible problem of students changing programs, thus the requirement for readmit in this case only. Scott asked the deans to assist him in resolving these issues.  
The other issue is incompletes – faculty are not checking on this and students are being dismissed from graduate programs based on an incomplete which turns to an F.  Faculty are supposed to have changed the grade and have not (faculty are not checking email).  These are cases where the student has completed the work and the grade has not been changed.  This is terrible PR for WCU and is happening more frequently.  



	Linda
	Linda has had faculty member complain that students are not getting internship opportunities because it is taking so long to get transcripts (2-3 weeks).  Many institutions have gone to an on line process for receipt of transcripts.



	Linda
	WebCat has been down all weekend. Monday there were faculty who couldn’t teach.  This is a real problem.



	Scott
	On November 18, from 2:00-3:30 in the UC Theatre we have scheduled a graduate faculty forum.  It will share information about graduate school enrollment and discuss concerns about improving the graduate experience.  In addition Scott needs input from graduate faculty on campus

Kyle has encouraged Scott to take these measures to set the framework within which everyone works, encouraging the graduate faculty to identify with graduate initiatives.  Scott is creating a policy environment.  



	Pat
	We are trying to provide oversight for supplemental pay for faculty.  We are receiving feedback that there will be no overloads and colleges are not using adjunct faculty.   We are being told for faculty to teach on an overload basis it has to be blessed by the dean.  Monies are being transferred over and if the funds are not used for this purpose we will have constraints on our students.  

The distance learning task force is trying to figure out how to allocate funds to the deans to manage.  We are close to coming up with a plan.  We are at a point where we are just going to have to move forward.  It is likely we will recommend looking at past use, allocate those dollars and then see what is actually needed, with the proviso that no one can produce less credit hours for distance learning than they did in the past.  To get more funding in the future will have to produce more credit hours.  



	Kyle
	Kyle is concerned about not being able to use the lapsed salary dollars.  He has brought this issue up at Executive Council and asked for a plan for the 2.4 million dollar deficit.  This is still under discussion.  Once we know the strategy, Kyle will bring this to the deans.


	Scott
	We are still having money taken out of our budget without notification.  Kyle asked that all deans report this to Chuck and Jeannie.  A&F still has not posted all the budget cuts.  The Provost asked the deans to look at their personnel and make sure they are coded correctly.  



	Kyle
	Students pay a document fee every semester that allows them to never pay for a transcript.  This is an antiquated system that will be fixed.



	Linda
	Linda congratulated Robert on the band celebration, and specifically acknowledged the absence of Robert in pictures and other aspects of the acknowledgement of the success of the band.  




TASK INTRODUCTION AND DISPOSITION

DISCUSSION

	Review of Academic Centers and Institutes
(Kyle/Melissa)
	Currently we have two program reviews and we now have one for administrative offices (IPS).  We do not have anything for centers and institutes.  Do you want to have something?  We can deal with this later, but in the meanwhile give it some thought.

Melissa distributed a draft for Academic Affairs review of administrative programs for COD information.  Student Affairs is creating a process of their own similar to this one.  This does not apply to Advancement or Administration &Finance.  The Career Services visit will be in December.  Math and CAT tutoring center will be in the spring.  We are still discussing the IPS visit.  The final report will be made public as other reviews are.



	Academic Affairs Action Plan Quarterly Update
(Kyle)
	Anne will send the updated action plan for Academic Affairs to COD.  Action plans have always been required by the chancellors’ office.  This past year we developed an action plan without much consultation with the deans – we took items from job targets, etc.  

Steve Warren, the new board chair, has asked for the action plan.  BOT now wants a quarterly update (as concise as possible) on the action plans, including benchmarks, targets, etc.  We are going to have to spend time working to get that in place.  The board has never really gotten this kind of information before.  

We are having a retreat this week to talk about issues.  BOT has also reconstituted the sub-committees.   Student Affairs, Athletics and Advancement have been combined into one committee that Dianne Lynch will oversee.  BOT only want action items or items of significant interest on agendas.  

Linda asked if dean updates to the BOT subcommittee could also be presented to COD for information.  


	Overseas Internships (Lois)

	This item has been postponed until the November 17 COD meeting.

	Summer Session Revenue Sharing – Lessons Learned and Recommendations (Beth)
	We have summer dollars left over.  It is important for you to generate revenues in the summer if we are going to have flexibility.  Beth distributed folder with information for COD review.  
The first item is just for your information – a proposed calendar.  In the future COD will get the proposed calendar for feedback and endorsement, then it will go to Faculty Senate and finally to Executive Council.  All associate deans are on the calendar committee.   

COD reviewed the summer session documents.  The original calculation was incorrect – it added graduate and undergraduate revenues together.   There are different tuition rates.  There is still a flaw because there is no easy way to come up with out of state tuition rates.  An adjustment was made for this as best as Beth could and a new revenue amount was calculated.  

For colleges that actually earned less than was originally communicated, Deans will still receive the figure we originally gave you and the Provost office will absorb the difference.  The final revenue share is what deans are receiving.  It also shows what each dean should have received had the provost not absorbed that difference for you.  This information has been provided to you so you will know what will happen next year.  Funds will be transferred into your summer account.

COD reviewed the document with items to consider and lessons learned:   Tuition that is collected for April, May and June and is deposited after July 1.  The task force has met and made several recommendations.  Discussion ensued.  

Beth created a document with this year’s activity and applied the new rules with a 5% tuition increase for COD to review.  Internships and independent study pay is the same.  This is based on the assumption we will get a tuition increase – we won’t know this until the middle of spring.  

The task force also suggested other changes.  Beth thinks approximately 90% of courses were contingent, very few guaranteed or experimental.  We also had independent studies and internships.  There are still a lot of unknowns.  This year another factor is there were no faculty raises.  The issue of independent studies and internships still has to be addressed and may have an impact as well.  Associate deans are very involved in this task force and Robert is on it.  

The deans will take the information Beth provided to review and bring it back for a workday discussion.  COD agreed to work directly from the task force rather than involve the associate deans.  The major issue with faculty is they do not know what they are going to get paid for summer.  Beth will create a matrix.  We can assure them they will not be paid less.  Internships and independent studies still undecided.  The other problem is on-line courses not being included as residential.  Discussion ensued.



	Program Accreditation 
(Melissa)
	Melissa reminded the deans that her office is available to support their units as they go through program accreditation.  It is helpful the earlier we know about these activities the more support we can provide, creating and administering surveys logistical support with teams, serving as editor for self-study documents, etc.  
If we hear about a review late, it is difficult to know what a program needs and to have administrators available to attend initial and exit meetings.   COB has scheduled a mock accreditation in January.  Melissa can participate/monitor/review the process as COB is having various meetings and would like to be there.  She has to report all of this to SACS.  Melissa’s office does this all the time versus faculty and staff who are not doing this on a regular basis and can be really helpful if they know in advance.  Also all accreditations require data and it is her office that will provide this.         
           

	Provost One Time Funds (Kyle)
	Kyle distributed a handout for COD review.  He received requests from all but one dean for a total of about 800,000-900,000 dollars in requests.  

The bulk of available dollars ($75,000) will go to faculty computer refresh – 100 computers.  No new computers will be purchased to replace computers less than 2 years old, unless it is specialized or something along those lines. We will offer a laptop price with standards set by IT.  

If we get into difficulty with distance learning funds, the remaining dollars will go there rather than the other items listed – we will hopefully know in about a week.  

We will coordinate the purchase of computers through a single purchase order and  maybe get a discount by buying in bulk.  We will coordinate out of Provost Office with IT.  

The issue with laptops is the monitor – can be difficult to see.  Kyle will ask IT to come up with a couple of options and have Craig meet with you to make the best selection – we cannot have 8-9 different varieties, we want to have a standard.  




PROVOST UPDATES

	Paw Print
	Students are using Catcards to print and frequently are given two pay options 1) deduction from their card and/or 2) System generated account (which is an error).  If they select option #2 it does not deduct from their Catcard but is stored.  Hand entries will have to be completed in the future in order to capture these amounts and then students will receive a delayed charge.  
Equitrac is managing our system.  They have never managed a system this size and recognize there is a huge issue.  They believe the issue regarding stability may be resolved.  Once the system is stabilized there are 20 or more significant issues that need to be fixed.  We also found all processing for printing is supposed to happen in microseconds – instead it is happening in 4 seconds.  This can be fixed, but cannot work on this until the system is stabilized.  



	Chancellors Travel Fund
	The Chancellors travel fund has been requiring faculty to come up with time consuming proposals to be funded.  Kyle wants to change the process:  as long as faculty have a paper accepted it is automatically funded unless deans object to that.  Beth will talk to the committee about structuring pay based on international, national, etc.  99% of faculty are funded so we are spending a lot of time and energy unnecessarily.  Deans have to sign off on this.  



	Departmental Visits
	The Provost has met with various departments.   New faculty said they would love to have a little bit of start up funds - $500 for surveys, postage, etc.  Kyle will establish a fund out of his office to do this with dean sign off.  We want to work with the deans to figure out how to do this and for it to be a simple process.  Wendy noted this is another area where indirect costs could help.



	Computer Lab Refresh
	Craig is trying to come up with a plan to refresh computer labs.  He is going to ask deans to identify labs that are university sponsored labs and college sponsored labs.  He hopes to come up with a two tiered system.  We will have to figure out who will pay what for refreshers and maintenance and E&T fees should be allocated accordingly.



c:  Terry Welch
